Ribble Valley Borough Council                                                                  

DELEGATED ITEM FILE REPORT - APPROVAL

	Ref: AD/EL

	Application No: 
	3/2007/0140/P

	Development Proposed:
	Erection of octagonal summer house in rear garden of Chipping Post Office, Talbot Street, Chipping

	CONSULTATIONS: Parish/Town Council

	Parish Council - No representations received.



	CONSULTATIONS: Highway/Water Authority/Other Bodies

	English Heritage (Under the statutory notification) – specialist staff have considered the information received and do not wish to offer any comments.  Recommend that the application be determined in accordance with national and local policy guidance, and on the basis of RVBC specialist conservation advice.



	CONSULTATIONS: Additional Representations.

	None received.



	RELEVANT POLICIES:

	Planning (Listed Buildings & Conservation Areas) Act 1990.

Policy ENV19 - Listed Buildings.

Policy ENV16 - Development Within Conservation Areas.

Policy 21 – Joint Lancashire Structure Plan 2001-2016.



	COMMENTS/ENVIRONMENTAL/AONB/HUMAN RIGHTS ISSUES/RECOMMENDATION:

	No 20 and 22 Talbot Street is a grade II* listed house and shop of 1668.  Within the rear garden is a traditionally built stone barn.  The rear garden is within Chipping Conservation Area and is overlooked by other listed buildings and Buildings of Townscape Merit (as defined in the Chipping Conservation Area Appraisal adopted 3 April 2007).  

The Chipping Conservation Area Appraisal describes the adjacent St Mary’s Churchyard as ‘(one) of the most significant open spaces in the Conservation Area’.  In ‘The character of spaces within the area’ is included ‘In the heart of the village is a private open area formed by the rear gardens of properties on the south side of Talbot Street and the east side of Windy Street’.  

I am mindful English Heritage do not wish to comment.  In my opinion the summerhouse will not enhance the character or appearance of the Conservation Area.  Whilst a relatively secluded location is suggested, I believe this modern and complex structure would still be unduly prominent in the Conservation Area and the setting of the listed building.  However, I would not be concerned at a siting about 2/3m further to the south east – the building would be well screened by vegetation and existing outbuildings although this would incur the need for some works to/removal of trees (the Borough Council's Countryside Officer is not over concerned in this respect).



	SUMMARY OF REASONS FOR APPROVAL:

	The proposal, subject to minor re-siting, would have an acceptable impact upon the setting of the listed building and the character and appearance of Chipping Conservation Area.  This is in accordance with Policies ENV19 and ENV16 of the Ribble Valley Districtwide Local Plan and Policy 21 of the Joint Lancashire Structure Plan 2001-2016.



	RECOMMENDATION: That conditional planning permission be granted.


DATE INSPECTED: 














